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SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

         MONDAY, JULY 28, 2025 
  APPROVED 

 
Select Board Members Present: Matt Pisani, Chair; John Reilly; Becky Pine, Vice Chair; Peter 
Cunningham;  
Select Board Members Virtually Present: Alison Manugian, Clerk;  
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; 
Melisa Doig, Human Resource Director; Bud Robertson, Finance Committee Chair; Phil Francisco, 
Planning Board Member; and Takashi Tada, Land Use Director/Town Planner. 
 
Chair Pisani called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and reviewed the agenda. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Ms. Pine happily read a statement into the record on behalf of herself and Member Manugian: 

“In early June, the Town Manager filed a formal grievance against Select Board members Alison 
Manugian and Becky Pine.  We are happy to report to the other members and general public that the 
grievance has been discussed and resolved to the satisfaction of all three parties.  We look forward to 
continuing to serve in our roles together in service to the Town of Groton.” 

 
Mr. Cunningham announced that on Wednesday, June 30th, a Joint Meeting is scheduled at the Town of 
Pepperell, involving the Select Boards, Finance Committees, and Water Commissioners from the Towns of 
Groton, Dunstable, and Pepperell. This meeting is to discuss Phase Three of the waterline project to 
address the PFAS contamination at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School. 
 
Mr. Haddad made several announcements: 
He announced that an Energy Manager has been hired, thanks to the efforts of Ms. Charlotte Weigel from 
the Sustainability Commission. The Towns of Harvard, Shirley, Ayer, and Groton have received a grant of 
$120,000 per year for three years for this position. The new Energy Manager, Mr. Andres Correa, will start 
on August 4th. Mr. Haddad explained that Groton is the host community, and Mr. Correa will collaborate 
with the other towns and the local school districts. A kick-off meeting is scheduled for August 4th. 
Mr. Haddad announced with sadness that Treasurer and Tax Collector Ms. Hannah Moller will be leaving to 
accept a position as Treasurer and Tax Collector for the Town of Westford. He wished her the best of luck 
and said she was an outstanding employee in the Town of Groton. During this transition, Mr. Mike Harnett 
will be appointed as the acting Treasurer, and Ms. Nancy Amari will serve as the acting Collector. Mr. 
Haddad mentioned that the recruitment process is now underway. Once resumes are received, the 
Finance Team will review the applications and interview the candidates. 
 
Mr. Haddad announced the resignation of Mr. Michael Sulprizio from the Finance Committee, Charter 
Review Committee, and Capital Planning Committee due to his busy schedule. He said that Mr. Sulprizio 
has been an excellent member of all three committees and wished him the best in his future endeavors. 
The vacancies will be advertised in the Groton Herald on Friday, August 1st, and on the Town of Groton 
website. 
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Mr. Haddad updated the Board on the progress of the Town Clerk search, noting that the Town has 
received twenty-four applications. A Screening Committee has been formed and is currently reviewing 
resumes. Interviews are scheduled for August 5th and 6th. Mr. Haddad plans to bring at least two finalists 
to the Select Board at their meeting on August 11th. He emphasized the importance of having a Town 
Clerk, as only a Town Clerk is authorized to sign birth and death certificates.  
 
Mr. Haddad reminded the Board that on Wednesday, July 30th, the Town Hall will close from 12:00 p.m. to 
2:00 p.m. for an Employee Appreciation BBQ.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD  
Mr. Phil Francisco wanted to emphasize Mr. Haddad's comments about Ms. Charlotte Weigel from the 
Sustainability Commission. He acknowledged her outstanding efforts in connecting with each of the Town 
Managers and the schools. He stated that Ms. Weigel did an incredibly large amount of work to secure the 
Energy Manager Grant. 
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT  

1. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Chase Archer as a Summer Worker for 
the Department of Public Works, Brian Downes as a Constable, and Bill Morris as DPW 
Foreman.  
Mr. Haddad announced that Troy Connolly, a Highway Foreman for the Town of Groton and an 
employee for 39 years, will be retiring at the end of August. He would like to congratulate Mr. 
Connolly for being an outstanding employee.  

 
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s Appointment of Chase Archer as a Summer 
Worker for the Department of Public Works, Brian Downes as a Constable, and Bill Morris as DPW 
Foreman. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; 
Reilly- aye; Pine-aye; Pisani-aye. 

 
2. Update from the Town Manager of the FY 2025 Groton Country Club Budget. 

Mr. Haddad said it was with great pleasure that he provided the Select Board with a summary of 
the FY 2025 Country Club Budget. He stated once again, for the third consecutive year, the Club 
has set an income record. In FY 2025, the Club generated revenues totaling $1,007,314, which is 
$139,983 more than FY 2024 (another year in which the club generated $867,314 in revenues). The 
Club spent $885,801 on salaries, wages, general expenses, and capital costs, with an additional 
$50,280 on overhead, for a total of $936,081. The Club made a profit of $71,233 in FY 2025, which 
was returned to the General Fund and will be certified as Free Cash. Mr. Haddad said this was 
great news, and he could not be happier. He thanked Head Professional/General Manager Shawn 
Campbell for his continued outstanding efforts in managing the Club. He is doing an excellent job 
for the Town of Groton. Mr. Haddad said the Club is a valuable asset to the Town of Groton. 

 
 

3. Proposed Select Board Meeting Schedule through Labor Day. 
Monday, August 4, 2025 No Meeting 
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Monday, August 11, 2025 Regularly Scheduled Meeting 
Monday, August 18, 2025 No Meeting 
Monday, August 25, 2025 Regularly Scheduled Meeting (First Draft of TM Warrant and 

set the Stormwater Permit Fee) 
Monday, September 1, 2025 No Meeting (Labor Day Holiday) 
Monday, September 8, 2025 Regularly Scheduled Meeting 

 
 ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL 

1. Consider Appointing Dolores Alberghini to the Commemorations and Celebrations 
Committee. 
Ms. Reilly made a motion to appoint Dolores Alberghini to the Commemorations and Celebrations 
Committee. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly- aye; 
Pine-aye; Pisani-aye. 

 
2. Consider Voting to Create a Gift Fund for the 250th Celebration. 

Mr. Haddad said the United States will celebrate its 250th birthday next year. The 
Commemorations and Celebrations Committee is responsible for planning Groton’s participation 
in the celebration. He explained that they are currently collecting donations to help cover the costs 
of various events they are organizing. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Select Board 
establish a Gift Fund (250th Celebration Gift Fund) for this purpose.  

 
Ms. Pine made a motion to establish a gift fund for the 250th Celebration. Mr. Cunningham 
seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly- aye; Pine-aye; Pisani-aye. 

 
3. Begin Process to Establish the Annual Goals of the Select Board and Town Manager. 

Mr. Haddad stated that it was time for the Board and Town Manager to establish Goals for the 
upcoming year. Mr. Haddad explained that it has been the Board's practice over the last several 
years for each member to put together two or three Goals they would like to see accomplished over 
the next year and provide them to him. He requested that the Board initiate the process and provide 
him with proposed goals by Wednesday, August 5, 2025. He will then put the proposed Goals into a 
form for the Board’s review and approval at the August 11, 2025, Meeting. 

 
4. Initiate the Annual Performance Review of the Town Manager. 

Mr. Haddad said it was that time of year for the Select Board to begin the Annual Performance 
Review of the Town Manager. He said the Chair needed to certify which members could participate 
in the Annual Review and direct the Town Manager to begin his self-evaluation. Mr. Pisani 
commenced the review of the Town Manager and confirmed that Members Manugian, Pine, Pisani, 
Reilly, and Cunningham were eligible to participate in the review. Mr. Haddad will provide his 
portion of the review to the HR Director within the next 15 days. Ms. Doig, the Human Resources 
Director, will then forward it to the Board. This item will be placed on the Select Board agenda for 
August 25th. 
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5. Consider Approving a One-Day Wine and Malt Beverages License for the Groton Historical 
Society for a Presentation on Tarbell Paintings to be held on Sunday, September 14, 2025, 
from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. 
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to approve a One-Day Wine and Malt Beverages License for the 
Groton Historical Society for a Presentation on Tarbell Paintings to be held on Sunday, September 
14, 2025, from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; 
Cunningham-aye; Reilly- aye; Pine-aye; Pisani-aye. 
 

6:15 P.M. Phil Francisco- Groton Planning Board- Master Plan Implementation Update. 
Planning Board Member Mr. Phil Francisco attended the meeting to provide an update on the Master Plan's 
implementation and to explain the progress being made to the public. Mr. Francisco is the appointed 
liaison from the Planning Board to the Select Board. He stated that the Planning Board reviewed all items 
in the Implementation Program and Action Plan from the Master Plan Update dated February 2025. They 
categorized these items into three groups: Completed Items, Ongoing Business-As-Usual Items, and 
Suggested New Work Items for FY2026. He recommended that it would be helpful for the Planning Board 
to revisit all the listed items and update the Board on their progress. Mr. Francisco then reviewed them 
with the Board (see the attached Presentation). 
 
Mr. Francisco explained that five items in the Implementation Program and Action Plan have already been 
completed, which was good news. He then explained that several Ongoing, Business-as-Usual items fall 
under the responsibility of the Conservation Commission, the Department of Public Works (DPW), and the 
Water Department. Mr. Francisco also reviewed the fourteen “Suggested New Work Items” for FY 2026. 
 
Questions/Comments from the Select Board 
Ms. Manugian inquired about the process for approving and finalizing design guideline items. Mr. 
Francisco clarified that these do not need to go to Town Meeting and are handled within the purview of the 
Planning Board. Ms. Pine asked Mr. Francisco to summarize the design guidelines for the Town Center. Ms. 
Manugian requested a copy of these guidelines before they are finalized. Mr. Francisco explained that the 
criteria for selecting items included being marked as near-term or immediate and low-cost. Ms. Pine 
stated that she wants to consider the financial constraints during the implementation of some of these 
items. Mr. Haddad suggested taking it under advisement and bring it back to a future Select Board meeting 
for follow-up/discussion.  
 
The Planning Board recommends finding ways to expand the work of the Destination Groton Committee to 
attract more visitors to Groton. They also advise considering the level of discussion and concern regarding 
capital expenditures during the 2025 Spring Town Meeting. The Planning Board strongly suggests having a 
more transparent and ongoing discussion about upcoming capital improvements and needs. Mr. Haddad 
explained that there is a very thorough process and considerable thought that goes into developing the 
Capital Plan.  Ms. Pine suggested holding a meeting to discuss and highlight the Capital Plan. Ms. 
Manugian expressed her disappointment in the Capital Planning Advisory Committee and would like to 
discuss whether the town should continue to have this committee.  
 
Mr. Francisco said the purpose of his attendance was to get the Select Board thinking, and he suggested 
revisiting this topic in six months. He mentioned that the Destination Groton Committee (DGC) is trying to 
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assist the Planning Board. Ms. Manugian shared her concerns about the DGC and was wary of them 
supporting something that the entire community does not support. Mr. Haddad said that he had met 
earlier that day with Mr. Greg Sheldon, the chair of the DGC, to discuss the Town Center Vision Plan. Mr. 
Haddad stated that they are just beginning to share their ideas, but the Committee needs to explain better 
what a vision plan is. He recommended that the Committee slow down and provide a clearer explanation 
of what a vision plan is, then work with the Planning Board and Select Board to get the word out to the 
community. The frustration from some members of the community stems from the fact that this is the first 
time they are hearing about the plan. Mr. Haddad said that once something is written down, people 
assume it's final.  
 
Mr. Haddad stated that he will schedule this topic for a future discussion at a Select Board meeting. Both 
Mr. Haddad and the Board expressed their gratitude to Mr. Francisco for attending. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
On-Going Issues 

A. PFAS Issue- A Joint Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, June 30th, at 6:00 p.m., at the Town of 
Pepperell, involving the Select Boards, Finance Committees, and Water Commissioners from the 
Towns of Groton, Dunstable, and Pepperell. This meeting is to discuss Phase Three of the waterline 
project. Apex Engineers will make a presentation on the project during this meeting.  This meeting 
will be held at the Albert Harris Center in Pepperell. Mr. Haddad announced that an amendment to 
the Inter-Municipal Agreement (IMA) is currently being negotiated, and he will present it to the 
Board on August 11th. This amendment clarifies the relationship between Groton and Pepperell 
with regard to Phase III work. He said that they are working with Town Counsel regarding the 
amendment to the IMA. 

B. UMass Satellite Emergency Facility- On Thursday, July 17th, the first public hearing regarding the 
UMass Satellite Emergency Facility was held with the Planning Board and the Stormwater 
Committee. Mr. Haddad reported that the meeting went well, and the hearing will be continued on 
August 14th. The Conservation Commission is close to approving the plan. He stated that they aim 
to begin construction in October. Ms. Pine asked if there is a house on the site of the proposed 
facility that needs to be demolished. Mr. Haddad confirmed this and explained that they have 
already applied for the demolition permit. 

C. PILOTs- None 
D. Fire Department Staffing-None 

 
SELECT BOARD LIASON REPORTS 
None 
Approval of the Regularly Scheduled Meeting of June 14, 2025.  

Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the regular meeting minutes of June 14, 2025. Mr. Reilly seconded 
the motion. Roll Call: Manugian-aye; Pine-aye; Pisani-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-abstained. 

 
      The Select Board adjourned at 7:15 p.m.  
 
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.  


































